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Report on decisions made in approving the Lyttelton Carparking Proposal 

MINISTERIAL DECISION REPORT APPROVING THE LYTTELTON 
CARPARKING PROPOSAL TO EXERCISE POWER UNDER SECTION 
71 OF THE GREATER CHRISTCHURCH REGENERATION ACT 2016 

 
1. INTRODUCTION 
 
I would like to acknowledge the Council for its role as proponent and also the members of the 
public who participated during the written comment period. 

On 13 September 2019, I received Christchurch City Council’s (the Council) Proposal to amend 
the Christchurch District Plan to exercise my power under section 71 of the Greater Christchurch 
Regeneration Act 2016 (GCR Act) to: 

• Amend Rule 7.4.3.1 Minimum and maximum number and dimensions of car parking 
spaces required, in Chapter 7 – Transport, to remove the minimum on-site parking 
requirements for developments in the Commercial Banks Peninsula Zone in 
Lyttelton, where that development does not contain more than two residential units. 
For activities that include more than two residential units, the minimum parking 
standards would not apply to the first two units. 

Pursuant to section 67 (all references are to the GCR Act unless stated otherwise), on 4 October 
2019, I agreed to exercise my powers to proceed with the Lyttelton Carparking Proposal (the 
Proposal) and to invite public comment for 20 working days under section 68.  

The Proposal outlines the issue, proposed solution, intended outcomes, and the specific 
proposed amendment to the Christchurch District Plan (the District Plan). The Proposal also 
includes consideration of the alignment with the purposes of the GCR Act, why the exercise of 
power is reasonably considered necessary, and a consideration of potential alternatives that 
could achieve the objectives of the Proposal.   

The Proposal states that the exercise of power under section 71 of the Act supports 
regeneration – “Encouraging the redevelopment of the Lyttelton Commercial Zone by removing 
the on-site car parking requirements will contribute to ‘regeneration’ of greater Christchurch.” 

I have considered the Proposal, the public written comments received, and the requirements of 
the GCR Act, and have decided to approve the Proposal (and thus exercise the power in section 
71). This report records the decision I have made under sections 69 and 71. 

2. THE ISSUE AND PROPOSED DISTRICT PLAN AMENDMENTS 

I’m aware that Lyttelton has a strong community that is actively involved in implementing 
projects in the area, including the Farmers’ Market every Saturday on London Street. The town 
centre includes a range of land uses, including independent retailers, hospitality and small-scale 
offices. 

Lyttelton was badly affected by the Canterbury Earthquakes with a third of buildings on London 
Street and the surrounding area sustaining extensive damage. There were few, if any, vacant 
commercial sites in the Lyttelton town centre prior to the February 2011 earthquake. 
Approximately 23 percent of that land (around 8,768m2) is now vacant and yet to be 
redeveloped. This is a significant amount of vacant land.  

Lyttelton forms part of the Commercial Banks Peninsula Zone which also includes the 
commercial town centre of Akaroa. The Proposal only applies to Lyttelton. The current District 
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